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Friends of Lake Erie fight sediment dumps

By Spencer Hunt, The Columbus Dispatch

Environmental groups want to stop a federal agency's plan to dredge thousands of tons of chemical-laden mud from the port of Toledo and dump it elsewhere in Lake Erie.

The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers scoops an average of 631,000 cubic yards of sediment from the port every year to help keep it open for merchant ships. Much of the dirt washes off northwestern Ohio farms during storms and is carried into the harbor via the Maumee River.

The state says it is against the practice but continues to approve the Corps' dumping permits. The groups, including the National Wildlife Federation and the Western Lake Erie Waterkeeper Association, said yesterday that dumping the fertilizer-tainted sediment into the lake helps grow vast summertime "blooms" of algae.

These blooms threaten water quality, wildlife and a tourism industry that draws thousands of central Ohioans to Erie's shores each year.

Though it's gone on for years, the groups say the growing algae blooms and worsening water conditions show it's time for the dumping to stop. They want the state's Environmental Review Appeals Commission to reject the dumping plan, which is in the permit already approved by the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency.

"Many of us feel that the lake is at a tipping point," said Sandy Bihn, director of the Waterkeeper group. "You can't just keep doing this and watch as the lake gets greener and greener."

Ohio EPA Director Chris Korleski and Department of Natural Resources Director Sean Logan said they don't like the dumping, either, and put their objections in an April 15 letter sent to Corps officials.

"We cannot state our belief any more clearly: Open lake disposal of these huge quantities of dredged sediment in the western basin of Lake Erie is not environmentally acceptable to the state of Ohio," the letter reads.

But that letter accompanied the EPA's most recent permit, which lets the Corps remove as much as 800,000 cubic yards of sediment from the lower Maumee River and from a 19-mile lake approach channel. Dredging can start as early as July 1.

Dina Pierce, an Ohio EPA spokeswoman, said neither the state nor the feds have the money to send the sediment elsewhere.

"Right now, there is not a viable alternative," she said.

The Corps spends about $3.8 million each year on dredging, said Bruce Sanders, a Corps spokesman.

Bihn said the agency could dump the sediment in a structure called the confined disposal facility, which was built in Toledo Harbor. It's currently used for sediments contaminated with toxic metals and industrial chemicals, she said.

Traci Clever, a deputy district engineer for the Corps, declined to comment about the landfill or other alternatives because they are among the issues the Environmental Review Appeals Commission must consider. A pre-hearing conference is scheduled for June 10.

"There are places to put these sediments. It's just a matter of will," Bihn said.

